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FUSSELL WADMAN LTD 
SALES and SERVICE - Accident REPAIRS

SELF DRIVE HIRE - MOT TESTING
PEUGEOT EXPRESS FIT for

TYRES - BATTERIES - EXHAUSTS
Free Collection and Delivery

Hopton Industrial Estate, London Rd., Devizes SN10 2EU
tel 01380 731970 - Fax 01380 731971 - email fussell_wadman@dealers.peugeot.co.uk

Vehicles .
Easterton

 ltd

ATA Automotive Technician Accreditation
Master Technician  AT 1803087958

Independent BMW, Mercedes, VW, Audi and Skoda 
Specialists at less than 1/2 dealer prices. 

All Makes Mot’s & Servicing.
Award Winning Knowledge Of Modern Motor Vehicles

Champion Bright Spark 2006 - 2nd
Auto Trade Technician 1999 - Winner

John Kyte, Director
Unit 1 Hillcroft Farm, 
5 Easterton Sands, 
Devizes, Wiltshire, SN10 4PY
Call: 01380 812192  or  01380 816436
www.eastertonvehicles.com

9 St Johns Street, Devizes
Open Tuesday to Saturday
Senior Citizens Discounts

Fully Qualified Stylists using 
the full range of TIGI productsHeads

on
High

Call Sarah on 01380 699288
e-mail: headsonhigh@live.co.uk

“Capture the Moment”
With Local Artistic Photographer

 

Nicki Douglas-Lee

For Events, Pets and Portrait Commissions. 
Group Equine Commissions also available

07808 323987 / 01380 812488
Or visit www.photographybyndl.co.uk 

 THE OLD STITCHING POST                                        
              

West Lavington Clothing 
Repairs & Alterations

Tel: 07891 159892

C·A·N·F·I·E·L·D
DECORATING SERVICES

Professional Decorator
Over 20 Years experience

Internal / External - Free Estimates
Contact Trevor Canfield on

01380 722409 / 07977510227
info@canfielddecorating.co.uk 

Welding - Steelwork
Building Maintenance, 

Guttering, Painting, Decorating
General repairs

42 Garston, Great Cheverell 
(01380 818360) 07940 406195

J. W. Orchard

Andrew Underwood
Chimney Sweep of Melksham

Phone 01225 706447
Mobile 07889 771 505

●Rebuilding Chimney Stacks●
●Repointing Chimneys●
●Fitting Pots and Cowls●

HELIUM FILLED PARTY
BALLOONS FOR ALL

OCCASIONS

EVERY SORT OF CELEBRATION DECORATED:
ALSO SUPPLIERS OF BALLOON IN A BOX

Call Caroline 01380 722579
(mobile 07979692533)

www.partyballonsforall.co.uk

EXTEND
Lynne Rayner MCSP, 

Chartered Physiotherapist and EXTEND teacher. 
01380 812881 email:lynne@movement4you.com

MOVEMENT TO MUSIC EXERCISE CLASSES
New members always welcome, improve your fitness, balance  and 

co-ordination. Weekly on Thursdays in the Giles Room
West Lavington Village Hall

Active classes for sixties plus 
10am -11.00am

RICHARD HALE
GENERAL GARDEN MAINTENANCE

GRASS CUTTING
WEED KILLING

HEDGE TRIMMING
FENCE MENDING

PAINTING & DECORATING

Call Now!  07734 109686 

The Bridge Inn
West Lavington

Excellent homemade, locally sourced, 

British food served 
Tuesday-Saturday 12-2.30, 6.30-9.00, 

Sunday 12 - 2.30
(OPEN ON SUNDAYS EVENINGS AND MONDAYS FROM EASTER)

Delicious a la carte menu: Tuesday – Friday
Set menu also available:  2 courses £13.50, 3 courses £16.00

 01380 813213 
www.the-bridge-inn.co.uk

Black and White Conservation
Architectural Stone Masonry
Heritage Conservation Repairs to stone, 

brickwork, masonry in lime mortar

and traditional materials by qualified stone mason
Toby Robson 01380 818666

07747022362
toby@blackandwhiteconservation.co.uk
www.blackandwhiteconservation.co.uk

42 Rochelle Court, Market
Lavington SN10 4AT

Bouquets, Arrangements, Plants & Fresh Flowers for all 
occasions Along with a Stylish range of home and gift 

ware at fantastic prices.

Tel : 01380 816268

Lavington Health 
& Beauty

Simone Davis Wilmot
IHBC, IIHHT

25 Holmfield
West Lavington

SN10 4HX
07771 611595

Holistic & Beauty Treatments 
including: Pregnancy Massage, 
Baby Massage & Refelxology, 

Gelish Soak Off, Aromatherapy, 
Sports Massage

www.facebook.com/lavingtonbeauty
 www.lavingtonbeauty.co.uk

J.E.Bodman
Plumbing & Heating 

Engineers
& Boiling Servicing
OFTEC Registered

Pathway House, Urchfont 
(01380 848365)

Flowers • Weddings & Events • Funerals
Corporate • Flower School • Gifts

Come and visit us at
Ammi flowers LLP

13 Maryport Street Devizes Wiltshire SN10 1AH
p. 01380 722925   f. 01380 739572

www.ammi-flowers.com

WILTSHIRE GARDEN CARE
Steve Gilpin & Chris Gould

01745 953658    07845 109736
01380 818936
£15 an hour

WiltsGardenCare@outlook.com
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VILLAGE LINK 
West Lavington, Littleton Panell & Little Cheverell

TELEPHONE NUMBER IS 816826

Calendar of Services -March 2016
The Lavingtons, Cheverells & Easterton 

Date Market 
Lavington West Lavington Easterton Great Cheverell Little Cheverell

6th March
Mothering Sunday

Lent 4

9.30 am Half Hour Service, Breakfast from 9.00 am
 St Mary’s Church, Market Lavington

10.30 am Benefice Worship Together Mothering Sunday Service
St Mary’s, Market Lavington

Preacher Peter Harris

13th March
Lent 5

11.00 am 
United Service
Easterton

8.00 am 
Holy 
Communion 
(BCP)
9.30 am Half 
Hour, with 
breakfast from 
9.00 am

11.00 am 
United Service

11.00 am 
Simple 
Celebration

20th March
Palm Sunday

8.00 am 
Holy 
Communion 
(BCP)
9.30 am All Age 
Palm Sunday 
Service,
Breakfast from 
9.00 am

9.30 am
Palm Sunday 
Communion

11.00 am 
Palm Sunday 
Service

4.00 pm 
Evening Prayer 
at Erlestoke

11.00 am 
Parish 
Communion 
(BCP)

Maundy Thursday 
24th March

7.00 pm 
Agape Supper

Good Friday 
25th March

11.00 am 
Good Friday
Meditation

2.00 pm 
Good Friday 
Choral

27th March
Easter Day

6.30 am Sunrise 
at the Vedette
9.30 am Family 
Communion

9.30 am Family 
Communion

11.00 am 
Family Service
And Easter 
Egg Hunt

11.00 am 
Easter 
Communion

11.00 am 
Easter 
Communion

3rd April
Easter 2

9.30 am Half Hour Service, Breakfast from 9.00 am
All Saints’, West Lavington

10.30 am Benefice Worship Together, West Lavington

Regular worship in our sister churches:  
9.00am St Joseph’s Roman Catholic Church, Littleton Panell
10.30am Trinity Church in the Community Hall Market Lavington
11.00am & 6.00pm Ebenezer Baptist Church West Lavington.

Rector: Revd Canon James Campbell 
Tel. (01380) 816963
The Rectory,  14 Church Street, 
Market Lavington, 
Devizes, SN10 4DT.
lavingtonrector@gmail.com
Office email churchlavington@gmail.com

Dear Friends,
Many of us are dog-lovers; for others it is cats – and for a small minority, both.  
Dogs are not known as ‘Man’s best friend’ for nothing: they are almost always 
excited to see us return home – however late; affectionate without demanding much; 
uncomplaining company; appreciative and unselfish.  Of course they have their 
limitations, can be disobedient and highly impatient; they lack any table manners and 
can enjoy rolling in unmentionable things on the Plain.  But as long we keep our side 
of the bargain – providing food and exercise – most dogs respond with great affection 
and loyalty.   If they’re treated right, dogs will do anything for their master including, 
potentially, the greatest sacrifice of all.

At the end of this month, we remember an event in which someone made the greatest 
sacrifice of all, not just his friends, but for every single human being.  In Jesus’ death on 
the cross and his resurrection, God demonstrated his unconditional love for mankind.  
As John, the author of the fourth Gospel, wrote, ‘That is how we know what love is: 
Jesus Christ laid down his life for us’ (1 John 3:15).

Dogs are not perfect and they do need discipline from time to time.  It is interesting 
how they usually respond to such correction: by crawling back to our feet in love and 
loyalty.  Jesus died on that cross because of the sin of the world – because of all 
the ways each one of us have gone our own way.  It is worth reflecting on how our 
response to God’s love for us in what Jesus went through on the cross compares to a 
dog’s attitude to his or her master.

James Campbell
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CHURCHWARDENS
All Saints, West Lavington:	 Robert Giles (813256) Bronwen Matters (816133)
Holy Trinity, Great Cheverell:	 Ian Christie (813940)	
Holy Trinity, Little Cheverell:	 Peregrine Rawlins (816315) 

You have here a real British Folk Art, for bells have been the voices of the 
Church almost since Christianity began, and the method of ringing as you find 
it now has been practised for almost 400 years.  These voices, which come 

from our cathedrals and churches, may be those of small high-sounding bells 
weighing little more than a hundredweight up to monsters of several tons.

WOULD YOU LIKE TO TRY?
You would be more than welcome to have a go. It is never too late 
or too early to start, for ringers include young and old, men and 

women, boys and girls, and sometimes whole families.

If your curiosity has been aroused, please contact either:
Patrick Chapman (Tower Captain) - 01380 724154

Rosemary Neve  - 01380 812828

Worton & Marston Village Hall 
Jumble Sale 

Saturday 19th March
2 p.m. – 4 p.m.

All proceeds to village hall funds
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ALL SAINTS, WEST LAVINGTON
MAY WE INTRODUCE YOU TO CHURCH BELL RINGING?

WOMEN’S WORLD DAY OF PRAYER
This year’s service to be held 

at ALL SAINTS’ CHURCH
WEST LAVINGTON at 2.30 

p.m. Friday, 4th March 

PARISH VISITORS SCHEME
We are aiming to set up a scheme of Parish Visitors within the five C of E parishes to 
help improve the pastoral care we offer across the Benefice.
The aim is to reach out to the housebound and needy and others who cannot always 
participate as fully as they might wish to in parish life. 
Each community is different and many members of each community already visit 
others.  However we are hoping that the scheme might fill some of the ‘gaps’.
If you would be prepared to consider becoming a Parish Visitor please contact me, Anji 
Scofield in West Lavington, Mary Merrick in Great Cheverell or Marlis Rawlins in Little 
Cheverell.

James Campbell

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT
I would like to thank all the people from 
the village for their cards and condolences 
following my sisters passing and to all 
those that attended her funeral on the 20th 
February 2016. 

David Coxhead.

SPRING CONCERT
Thursday 17th March 2016

7.30 p.m. in the Memorial Hall 
at Dauntsey’s School

Music will include Mozart Requiem, 
Overture from Verdi’s “The Force of 
Destiny”, the World Premiere of an 
orchestral piece by Dominic Irving and 
Highland Cathedral.
The School Orchestra, all Choirs and 
Choral Society, the Concert Bands and the 
Dance Band will be involved in a varied and 
entertaining musical evening.
Entry is free with a retiring collection for 
the school charity “Malaria No More”.

If you plan to come, please let Debbie 
Davey know on 01380 814546 or 
daveydm@dauntseys.wilts.sch.uk 
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'The Ladies Room' at West Lavington Village Hall
Friday 4th March   7 p.m. to 10 p.m.

Our next event is an opportunity for a fun-filled and relaxing evening out for ladies at 
'THE LADIES ROOM'. Just prior to Mothers' Day. This is a great opportunity for mums, 
daughters, grannies and friends to browse a range of boutique and bijoux stalls selling 
treats such as soaps, scarves, jewellery, pottery, Neal's Yard products, aloe products, 
cakes and chutneys. There will be make-up advice and makeovers, and local therapists 
will be on hand to offer 'taster sessions' including reiki, Indian head massage, Bowen 
technique, mini manicures, massage and brow shaping. All therapy sessions need to 
be pre-booked as numbers are limited. To book a session or for more information call 
Gaile on 01249 816665.
The evening starts at 7 p.m. and will welcome  ladies aged 14 and over. Tickets cost 
£7.50 which includes a first drink of bubbly (or juice) and a chocolate treat- for a ticket 
call Gaile or just turn up on the night! We very much look forward to seeing you there! 

Hilary Stone - Chair POD (Parents of DAPS) 

EDITOR’S NOTES
I am particularly grateful to Dave Murray, who was paying a visit to Great Cheverell, 
for the his photograph with its suggestion of Spring, the lamb in question making his 
presence felt in that village

Jim Hodges
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ONE HUNDRED YEARS AGO
There is no evidence of casualties from West Lavington and the Cheverells during 
March 1916.

THE MEN WHO CAME HOME
Yet another book!  Having researched the men who are listed on the war memorial, I 
decided to turn my attention to the men from West Lavington who actually managed 
to survive the Great War. My starting point was the roll of honour which hangs in the 
church, but that only lists those men who volunteered before the end of 1915. It doesn’t 
include those who later volunteered, or those who were conscripted.
There is no definitive record of people who served during the war. I have tried to find as 
many of these servicemen as I can, but there are probably some people I have missed, 
and there are some names on the roll of honour that I could not trace.
So, if you know of 
someone who has 
been missed, please 
do let me know, and I 
will research them and 
hopefully add them to a 
later edition of the book.

The book is entitled The 
Men Who Came Home 
and is available from 
me, or Devizes Books, 
or Amazon.co.uk at 
£10. All the profits will 
go to the Youth Club 
and the local branch of 
the British Legion.

Thank you for your 
continued support.

Lyn Dyson 
01380 813943 
or e-mail:  
lyndadyson@yahoo.
co.uk

GREAT CHEVERELL SOAPBOX DERBY COMMITTEE 
2015 was another very successful year thanks to the support of local residents and  
businesses and the hard work of the members of the Soap Box Derby committee and 
helpers. We held four events this year. Mid-summer party at the Pavilion (June), Great 
Cheverell Soap Box Derby (August), Great Cheverell Soap Box Derby Ball (October), 
Soap Box Derby Halloween Party (October).
These events raised an amazing £12,325.00 and we have made the following donations 
to our nominated charities and local facilities.
Dorothy House				    £4,325.00
British Heart Foundation			   £3,000.00
Pancreatic Cancer			   £3,000.00
Great Cheverell Pavilion			   £500.00
Great Cheverell Village Hall		  £500.00
St Peters Church, Great Cheverell		 £500.00
Holy Trinity Primary Academy		  £500.00

We would like to thank everyone for all their support during 2015.
Great Cheverell Soap Box Derby Committee
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FAYRE 2016 
 

West Lavington Village Hall 
Saturday 16th April 

10.00 am to 12.30 
 

Entrance: Adults £1 
Children Free 

 
Table top sale 

Bric a brac 
Produce / plants 

Cake Stall 
Raffle 

 
Refreshments:  

Coffees, Teas, Bacon rolls 
To book a table, please contact Lynne Rayner 01380 812881 

Proceeds towards Village Hall improvements 

 
 
 
 

 
 

 

Coffee Morning and 
Bring and Buy Sale

Also silverware, cards and cushions
Friday April 1st at 10.30 a.m.

Wyneshore House, White 
Street, West Lavington

To raise money for a Flower Festival 
and Concert at All Saints’ Church, to be 

held on weekend of 8th to 10th July 
Please bring something small to sell.

Entrance: £2 to include coffee 
and cake.   All welcome.

EARLY WARNING
West Lavington Group of Friends

ANNUAL COFFEE MORNING
For Cancer Research UK

Saturday, 7th May 10.30 a.m.-12 noon
A Variety of Goods and Stalls

All Proceeds to Cancer Research UK

Escape to Lyme Regis
Small 2nd floor apartment available to rent

Great for mid week breaks
 & weekend getaways!

Sleeps 1-3, sea views & parking
Contact Jilly Hazleton

Tel 01380812302/07779749314
Email: jillyhazleton@hotmail.com

Garden Services
General garden maintenance, 

all jobs considered !

Keith Nisbeck
01380 813640
07852 318342
b.nisbeck@btopenworld.com

Tel. 01380 812270
Mobile 07824 448821

Formerly JLC General Building

FANCY SOME FLY FISHING ? 
Mill Farm Trout Lakes, with 

small  caravan site
Day and season tickets available
Quiet and tranquill surroundingsl

For details call 813138 or 07500615396
www.millfarmtroutlakes.co.ukNe
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PRESS RELEASE
Wiltshire passengers to have their say on local bus services

In response to the consultations on public transport being run across Wiltshire, Bus 
Users UK is holding two further Your Bus Matters events to give passengers in the 
region a chance to have their say on proposed cuts to local services.   
Devizes Your Bus Matters on Thursday 3 March will be at the Corn Exchange Flea 
Market from 10am to 2pm 
 
Bus Users is a non-profit organisation that champions the interests of bus and coach 
passengers. To find out more about these events and the work of Bus Users visit: www.
bususers.org 
The Wiltshire consultation, which ends on 4 April, is at: http://consult.wiltshire.
gov.uk/portal/ltp/wiltshire_local_transport_plan__public_transport_strategy_
review?tab=files  

For more information contact Vicki Pulman 
on 01622 816737 / 07785 768580 
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LAVINGTON COMMUNITY CHOIR
Musical Director - Paula Boyagis

We sing a variety of music; you do not need to be 
able to read music and there are no auditions.

Market Lavington Community Hall
Thursday Evenings 8.15 – 9.45 p.m.

£2.50 per session
For more information contact:

paula@paulaboyagis.plus.com,

COME AND JOIN US – YOU WON’T BE DISAPPOINTED
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WEA URCHFONT BRANCH
ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

THURSDAY 7th APRIL 2016 AT URCHFONT VILLAGE HALL - 7.00pm start
After a short formal meeting there will be a talk by

 Christopher Beese
on

The impact of World War One on Wilsford Down 

Followed by drinks and a light buffet supper
Everyone is welcome  

Please confirm your attendance to Rosemary Winckley: 01380 
840370 or prwinckley@googlemail.com by Monday 4th April

ALSO AT THE WEA URCHFONT BRANCH
A DAY COURSE FOR SPRING 2016

EMINENT IMPERIALISTS, by ROYSTON DOUGHTY
This is a day course 10.30am – 4.30pm being held at 

Urchfont Village Hall on Saturday 16th April 

This course will look at 10 “brief lives” being a selection of some of the 
most interesting and challenging men and women who significantly assisted 

in creating, shaping and expanding the British Empire and our nation. 
Come and be enlightened as to who these unexpected game-changers are. To 
give you a clue Samuel Pepys and Mary Wollstonecraft will feature in the day.

Cost - £30 (Bring your own lunch)
Enrolments and Enquiries to Rosemary Winckley 01380 

840370 (prwinckley@googlemail.com)

Extensive menu including light bites
Real Ales, Beer Garden, Skittle Team, Pool Table, Sky Sports, 

Log Fires, Dog Friendly. Function room for hire.
Opening Times: 11 a.m. - 3 p.m. & 5-11 p.m. - Monday-Thursday

	 12-11 p.m. -  Friday  Saturday, & Sunday	

The Churchill Arms - 01380 812287

CarverySUNDAY

HOMEMADE

RUNNING WITH A PURPOSE
Last night I ran for the first time for a fortnight having hurt my leg. Two lots of physio 
have sorted it out but I am now 60 or so miles short of where I should be in my training. 
Since my last post I have completed a sixteen miler - slowly- but Its the furthest I've 
ever gone- so by hook or by crook, I will complete this race!! By the time this goes to 
print (despite having been off for those two weeks) I will have covered 270 or so miles 
since Christmas. It's the "long runs", they say, which are important so over the next few 
weeks I am due to do one every weekend- including two of 20 miles. Never in a million 
years did I think I'd be capable of doing that! 
I'm raising funds for the Motor Neurone Disease Society so I'd like to thank everyone 
who has donated directly to me, to my Just  Giving page https://www.justgiving.com/
HillyStone or anyone who has just stopped me to ask me how it's going. I tend to run on 
roads but tomorrow I'm off to Bradford on Avon along the towpath which should be fun! 

Hilary Stone
Hilary’s run will take place in the Manchester Marathon. Final details will appear in our 
next issue.
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VILLAGE HALL NEWS
The Village Hall is enjoying a good start to 2016 since its refurbishment last year. Hire 
rates are tabled in this and every issue of News and Views. 

On the 16th of April, the Hall will hold the Spring Fayre, 10 a.m. until 12.30 p.m. Full 
details elsewhere in this issue.

The Hall has also welcomed three new committee members. Shelagh Clarke has taken 
over as Secretary and her husband, Andrew, has accepted the new role of Maintenance 
Member, a function previously undertaken by the Treasurer. On that subject, our new 
Treasurer is Richard Durrant. Still on that subject, a huge thank you is due to the 
outgoing Treasurer, Paul Rayner, who took on far more than should be expected of a 
Treasurer and has played a large part in arresting, then reversing, the erosion of the 
fabric of the Village Hall. Many thanks also to Mandy Francis who stepped in at very 
short notice to cover the duties of Secretary.

Shelagh and Andrew Clarke are on 510800 and Richard Durrant can be found on 812378.
Steve Barr (818782)

Chairman WLVH Committee

AlphaTech@AlphaPrint.Me
local computer support for the Lavingtons

Did you know that there were over 317 million viruses and malware written last year?  
No matter how careful we are as users,  laptops and desktop PCs are vulnerable to 
attack and often the first we know is when the PC starts to run slowly or we notice 
that there are unwanted adverts appearing.   AlphaTech @ Alphaprint.Me  provides 
a complete support service for personal computers and small businesses from our 
premises in Woodlands Yard Market Lavington, clearing viruses and malware and 
improving overall performance. With over 25 years IT experience, we are a local 
business priding ourselves on reliability and professionalism. 

We also offer photocopy services and personal & business 
printing.  Look out for our advert in the New Year.

LAVINGTON AND DISTRICT 
SWIMMING CLUB

 

Location: DAUNTSEY’S SCHOOL
SUNDAY 4.00pm to 5.00pm
TUESDAY 7.00pm to 8.00pm

SUMMER TERM 
Starts Sunday17th APRIL 2016 
  Last Swim Tuesday 28th June 2016

Half Term 27th May - 5th June
No swimming on 1st May as it is a School’s Exeat Day                    

Membership fees per term £30 
for Individuals £60 for family

Guests are welcome accompanied by a member for 
the fee of £3 for Adults and £1:50 for Children
For further details about joining the Club please 
phone Phil Richardson Membership Secretary Tel: 

01380 813485 or email: phil.0727@hotmail.co.uk or 
Anita Holness, Committee Secretary 

email: anita@kholness.plus.com 

Ne
ws

 &
 In

for
ma

tio
n

Ne
ws

 &
 In

for
ma

tio
n

Call 07817675801
Office 01380 813406

www.colour-flow.co.uk
colour.flow.decorators@gmail.com
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FRACKING IN WILTSHIRE
  Some Information

You may have noticed the paragraph on Fracking in the West Lavington Parish Council’s 
report in the last edition of News and Views. As I live in Littleton Panell, this was of some 
interest to me, and I thought the facts I have discovered so far might also be of interest 
to my neighbours. It is surprising that more local publicity has not been given to the fact 
that fracking licences have been granted in Wiltshire, and I am grateful to the Parish 
Council for drawing it to our attention. It may be that no other licences are due to be 
granted in Wiltshire, or that these are just the first.

Two licences have been granted for four block areas: ST84 – Warminster/Longleat; ST85 
– Trowbridge/Westbury; ST94 – Chitterne/Imber Range; and ST95 – Erlestoke. These 
four 10km x 10km areas are adjacent to each other, and form a 20km x 20km area 
(i.e. 400 sq km) which runs roughly from Bradford-on-Avon to Devizes to Codford to 
Maiden Bradley. Our local area is included in ST95 and covers Littleton Panell, Great and 
Little Cheverell, and Erlestoke. These licences are the only ones to have been granted in 
Wiltshire so far. ST94 contains a significant area of Salisbury Plain.

The Department of Energy and Climate Change recommends contacting the licensees 
with regard to their future policies. The licences have been granted to South Western 
Energy Limited, a company whose offices are in Bridgend, Glamorgan. The Company 
does not appear to have a website and I have been unable to find out anything about 
its policies or intentions. A very large company also called South Western Energy is 
based in the US, and is involved in the fracking industry there. I do not know if the two 
companies are in any way connected. 

The licences are for coal bed methane gas, rather than shale gas. The extraction of coal 
bed methane gas involves pumping out the groundwater in the coal bed to release the 
gas. Water depletion from coal bed methane production can adversely impact adjacent 
residents, farmers and businesses that rely on local groundwater and surface waters. 
The salt quality of coal bed water can inhibit plant growth when discharged into local 
waterways. Chemical contamination resulting from hydraulic fracturing may pose a 
threat to domestic, agricultural, and industrial water supplies. To make the extraction of 
coal bed methane gas financially viable, it may be necessary to drill several wells in the 
same area. South Western Energy has currently committed to drilling two wells in the 
licence covering areas ST85 and ST84.

Although our area of Wiltshire is now exposed to fracking planning applications, it is 
not yet exposed to fracking. The licences were granted on 17 December and, thus far, 
no planning permission for any drilling or exploration has been received by Wiltshire 

Council. The licensee has five years in which to apply for permission to drill. Before the 
licensee can begin any operations they must apply for and be granted a number of further 
permissions and consents from the local authority - i.e. Wiltshire Council. These include 
planning permissions, environmental permits from the Environment Agency, Health and 
Safety Executive scrutiny of well designs, and further consent for drilling operations from 
the OGA. Planning applications in this area will go to the Eastern Planning Committee, 
on which our own Councillor Richard Gamble sits, and also to the Parish Councils, who 
will inform local residents.

The actual environmental impact of fracking for gas is as yet unknown in this country, 
and may differ from site to site. The Wiltshire Branch of the Campaign for the Protection 
of Rural England has many concerns over the possible environmental impact of fracking 
for coal bed methane, as has the Wiltshire Wildlife Trust. There is also the question of the 
possible increase in traffic, and transporting the gas from the drilling site to consumers. 
However, the present Government is keen to encourage fracking and has recently ruled that 
it can be conducted underground in AOBs, National Parks and SSSIs. The areas licensed 
in Wiltshire fall into three parliamentary constituencies, all of which have Conservative 
MPs, who presumably support their Government’s fracking policy. Wiltshire Council is 
also a Conservative-led Council. Lessons on how the planning permission process may 
go can be taken from the current enquiry in Lancashire about fracking in the Fylde area, 
where local decisions and objections may be overruled by the Government.

You may feel the economy is in need of fracking revenues, or that our environment would 
be harmed by the fracking process. In either case, knowledge of the facts is useful, and 
if you would like to find out more, the following websites may be of interest:

www.drillordrop.com  - an informative independent website covering the whole topic.
www.cprewiltshire.org.uk - you can download their fracking policy statement.
https://www.wiltshirewildlife.org/News/wwt-fracking-response - Wiltshire Wildlife 
Trust’s response to the Fracking licence consultation.
www.keepwiltshirefrackfree.org - part of the Frack Free protest and environmental 
group.
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/about-shale-gas-and-hydraulic-
fracturing-fracking/developing-shale-oil-and-gas-in-the-uk  - the Department of 
Energy and Climate Change information leaflet on fracking.

I would emphasise that the two licences granted in Wiltshire are not for shale gas, but for 
coal methane gas.  For more information on this process, go to www.brianmcmahonlaw.
com
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Senior Citizens lunch £8.75 (2 courses)
Lunchtime and Evening Meals
Skittle Alley    Function Room

Beer Garden - BBQ - Pétanque
Bed and Breakfast 

Outside Catering - Take-Away available 
www.greendragonlavington.co.uk

Email: sales@greendragonlavington.co.uk

The Green Dragon
High Street, Market Lavington

(813235)

Edington Arts are launching their 2016 concert programme with an organ recital by 
Ashley Grote, Master of Music at Norwich Cathedral and former Director of the Edington 
Music Festival, in the Priory Church on Saturday April 16th. The full programme will be 
announced as soon as it is to hand!
Ashley is a consummate organist and great communicator – and also headed the 
successful fundraising Appeal for the Harrison and Harrison organ which was installed 
in the church in 2014.

Future events include “An Evening with Claire Jones” on May 14th; Claire is a former 
Royal Harpist, and will talk about her instrument and career as well as perform a variety 
of magical music.
Then on June 18th the great choral conductor Brian Kay will be leading a workshop on 
Lauridsen’s Lux Aeterna and Rutter’s Magnificat. Application forms are available now 
through the Edington Arts website.

Tickets and full information are available NOW through the website, 
www.edingtonarts.org or phone 01380 831256 or 01380 831454.

Home delivery

 service

now available

01380

812344
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Need to get to the RUH?  
Live in west Wiltshire?

Book Connect2 for work,  
appointments or visiting.
To book call 08456 525255 option   2   
For information 01380 860100
To contact us from the hospital dial 1444 from any hospital extension.
Connect at Erlestoke or Great Cheverell to use this service.

Meetings held 3rd Wednesday of each month at 
West Lavington village hall at 7.15pm.

Why not come and see how our club can help you make the most of your garden.

Next Meeting: Wednesday 16th March
Subject: Roses at Mottisfont
Guest Speaker: David Stone
Monthly Competition: Pot 

of flowering bulbs

Lavington & District 

Gardening Club

Easy Cuttings with Oasis Cubes

Taking cuttings can be a tricky business with a tendency for 

the plant material to get over watered or transplanting which 

can cause major root problems. Insert the cutting into an inch 

square cube of oasis. Keep the block moist and plant the whole 

thing carefully into a pot at the first sign of roots showing. 

Gardening Tip
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WEST LAVINGTON YOUTH CLUB
There loads of things to enjoy at West Lavington Youth Club most evenings, and Fridays 
at Market Lavington so make sure that you do not miss out on the fun. Times of opening 
listed below.

Monday		  7 – 9pm      	 Seniors at West Lavington
Tuesday		  6 -7.30pm	 Young Members at West Lavington
Thursday		  6.30 - 8.30pm	 DROP IN seniors at West Lavington
Friday		  7 – 9pm		 Seniors at Market Lavington 

Eric Freeman -  Chairman of The Management Committee West Lavington Youth Club
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WEST LAVINGTON VILLAGE HALL HIRE RATES - From 1st October 2015
Rates per hour
Day – 8 am-6 pm
Evening 6pm - 12

Weekday (Mon-Fri) Weekend (Sat & Sun) 

Local & Charity Other Local & 
Charity

Other

Hall -  Daytime £6.00 £8.00 £7.00 £10.00

Hall -  Evening £8.00 £10.00 £9.00 £12.00

Giles Meeting Room - Day £4.50 £5.50 £5.50 £6.50

Giles Meeting Room - Eve £5.50 £7.50 £6.50 £8.50

Changing Rooms Are charged at Hall rate

Use of cooker in the kitchen - £5.00    Use of Stage Lights - £10.00
•	Telephone bookings to Lynne Rayner on 01380 812881.  
•	Email bookings to Lynne@movement4you.com. 
•	Bookings must include event preparation and clear-up time
•	Local rates are for village clubs and societies, registered charities and local private hire only.
•	Minimum charge is for 2 hours and 3 hours weekend.  A non-refundable deposit or booking fee of £10 

is required to secure a booking.
•	On cancellation, the deposit will be forfeited unless we are able to rebook that date.  
•	Heating is now included in the above rates.
•	The Playing Field (including pitches), for which there is no charge, must be booked even if the Changing 

Rooms are not used.

A MESSAGE FROM RICHARD GAMBLE 
Wiltshire Councillor for The Lavingtons & Erlestoke Division

It seems to me that crime is quite common at the moment. I’ve recently caught episodes of 
Midsomer Murders,  Silent Witness, Death in Paradise, Shetland and Vera (and there may 
be other dramas that I have missed). In each case, the crimes are horrid but the police are 
wonderful, eventually. 
Fortunately, the real-life crime rate around here is not nearly so bad. But that does not mean 
some does not exist and we each must play our part in preventing it. 
Recently, one of our shops was victim to the crime of “making off without payment”, which 
to you and me is theft. The problem was, no one reported the crime for three days. The police 
have much less chance of catching the culprit when the trail is so cold. From a location such as 
this, if the getaway car can be identified, the culprits could potentially be apprehended before 
they even reach Salisbury or Trowbridge or wherever, if such a crime is reported promptly. 
Occasionally, there may be other criminal activities around here. You may spot miscreants hare 
coursing on the edge of the Plain or joy riding up there in stolen cars. In our communities, bogus 
door to door salesmen may employ techniques involving pressure selling, unfair contracts, 
overpriced or substandard home maintenance or improvements, phoney consumer surveys or 
bogus charity collections. Fraudulent salespeople, if let in, can take note of your valuables and 
any security measures you have in place. 

The rule is, if you think a crime is being committed and is in progress, phone 999.
Phone 101 if a crime has already been committed and there is no sign of the offender. 

We have a great local team to help us. Our local officers are
PC Jo Newbery – Community Beat Manager, PCSO Fiona Marno, PCSO Ellen Carter
To keep in touch, I urge you to sign up for https://www.wiltsmessaging.co.uk/ . And on the 
roads, look out for the  ‘Community Volunteer’ marked police vehicle donated by Volvo for use 
in supporting public safety issues such as Community Speed Watch. It has its own calibrated 
speed monitoring device which can be used for enforcement action including fixed penalty 
notices by the police.

We are lucky to live in one of the safest places in the country. To keep it that way, keep alert!   

You may contact me about this or any other matter by email to 
richard.gamble@wiltshire.gov.uk or by phone on 07762 018209.
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Seasoned Hardwood 
Barn Stored Logs and 

Bagged Kindling Available 
throughout the year

Call 01380 827253
Mobile 07885 372385
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WEST LAVINGTON PARISH COUNCIL

CLEAN FOR THE QUEEN: Her Majesty The Queen’s 90th birthday is on 21st April 2016. Her official 
birthday will be celebrated on 12th June with, amongst other things, ‘Street Parties’ taking place 
across the nation. A campaign ‘Clean for the Queen’ is a bid to rally volunteers across the country 
over the weekend of 4th to 6th March 2016 to litter pick and clean up their local areas in time for 
these celebrations.
The Parish Council is supporting the campaign on Saturday, 5th March from 10 a.m. to 12noon. 
Start at West Lavington Village Hall at 9.30 a.m. Parish Councillors will be there, equipment will 
be provided. Details are available on the Parish Council website. Please come along to help clean 
up our beautiful villages!
NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN: The Parish Council thanks all who participated in the consultation for 
their interest and/or taking the time to register their views. Completed questionnaires (of which 324 
were returned) and letters with additional comments (9 in number) are now being analysed. Once 
the analysis process has been concluded, a detailed report will be presented to the Parish Council, 
anticipated for early April, and will be discussed with Wiltshire Council. The report will then be 
made widely available to the public before the final Plan document is drawn up for consultation and 
referendum.
SKIPS AT STAGEPOST: In case you were wondering why bricks loaded in skips in the carpark area 
of the Stagepost were suddenly tipped out and are now in a pile in the middle of the site while the 
skips have been removed, the answer, apparently, is as follows. The prospective purchaser ‘pulled 
out’ of the purchase of the site owing to an issue with the vendor and was no longer prepared to 
pay for the skips it had hired to remove rubble. As a result, the skip contractor carted off the skips 
- empty. This is now a legal issue between the parties. The site has been fenced off for health and 
safety reasons.
BUS SERVICES – RURAL CONSULTATION
Wiltshire Council is currently undertaking a consultation on Bus Services. This is a particularly 
important consultation that will determine the future of rural (and other) bus services. If you use/
value the local village bus services, please respond to the consultation or you may lose the current 
services (e.g. Nos 2, x72, 49 and Devizes town 1, 1a, 1c).
Roughly half of bus routes in Wiltshire are operated with the need for financial support from Wiltshire 
Council. Services with fewer passengers, weekend and evening, or remote services require more 
support. Many other local authorities have already made savings from reducing or withdrawing 
subsidised bus routes.
Wiltshire Council is now undertaking a consultation to hear the views of residents. The Council has 
made no decisions and would like to see how far residents agree or disagree with the presented 
options, or alternatively suggest their own. Consultation documents (including questionnaires) can 
be viewed on the council’s consultation portal: http://consult.wiltshire.gov.uk/portal.
Hard copies of the consultation material including questionnaires are available at local libraries and 
at main council offices. Questionnaires are also available on buses operating contracted services, 
and can be sent out on request by contacting 0300 456 0100.
The consultation is open until 5 p.m. on 4 April 2016. If you have any queries, please contact: 
passengertransport@wiltshire.gov.uk.

Sandra Gamble, Chairman
If you have ANY QUERIES PLEASE CONTACT the Clerk to the Parish Council, Kaye Elston 
(07782 251464) clerk@westlavington.org.uk. Parish Council www.westlavington.org.uk. Pa
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LITTLE CHEVERELL PARISH COUNCIL
Little Cheverell Parish Council held its first meeting of 2016 on 27th January in the 
village hall. Members of the public and Cllr Richard Gamble were also in attendance.
Heavy Goods Vehicles. Amongst other things Richard informed the meeting that all 
incidents involving heavy goods vehicles on the B3098 Westbury Road and Low Road 
should be reported to him so that the scale of the problem can be more accurately 
assessed.
Low Road 20 mph speed limit. Mr Michael Maxwell briefed the meeting on his efforts, 
on behalf of the council, to get a 20 mph limit imposed along Low Road. At this stage 
we are in the process of applying for a new metro-count to be set up and it was agreed 
that in order to try and achieve progress on this the council would offer to contribute up 
to £3000 toward the anticipated cost of around £8000. 
Low Road traffic signs. In respect of the misuse of Low Road by heavy goods vehicles 
it was reported that only formal approval was now awaited for the installation of  'Single 
Track Road, No Passing Places' road signs to be placed at each end of the road. 
School Lane. The new 'School Lane' signs have also recently been installed at its 
junction with Westbury Road.
Broadband.  Concerning the very low broadband speeds experienced by a number of 
houses at the north end of the village Mr Maxwell reported that the problem seems to 
be caused by a long cable run to a cabinet in Littleton Panell and this could possibly be 
eliminated by rerouting it a much shorter distance to a cabinet in Great Cheverell. It was 
agreed the council would write to Wiltshire Council on this.
Footpaths. Dr. Gil Rooke informed everyone that his application on behalf of the council 
under the Pathways Improvements Grants Scheme had been completely successful 
and that as a result Wiltshire Council would contribute half of the total cost of £590 
for the purchase of new gates and stiles ( Little Cheverell and Great Cheverell Parish 
Councils funding the other half). Gil said he would now liaise with Wiltshire Council and 
the relevant landlords to organise a schedule of work.
Overhanging Foliage. Complaints were received about overhanging branches and 
brambles along Low Road and it was agreed that the council would inform Wiltshire 
Council of this.

The date of the next meeting was announced as 13 April.
Anyone wishing to contact our council is asked to write to 'littlecheverell@gmail.com' 
and anyone wishing to report anything to Wiltshire Council is asked to go to 'wiltshire.
gov.uk' and click on 'report'.
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DAUNTSEY ACADEMY PRIMARY SCHOOL
Headteacher Appointment
We are pleased to announce that, following formal interviews, 
Mrs Philippa Winbolt has been appointed as our permanent 
Headteacher. Whilst in the role of Acting Headteacher we have 
all been impressed by Philippa’s hard work, commitment and 

enthusiasm. Philippa has created a strong and supportive teaching team and fostered 
good working relationships with Governors, parents and children that will only continue 
to grow in the future. The Governors are looking forward to the continuing progress and 
development of DAPS under Philippa’s leadership and we are sure you will join us in 
wishing her every success in her new role as Headteacher.
A Night at the Musicals
Miss Scott and her Musicals Club hosted ‘A Night at the Musicals’ to raise funds for 
Child of Hope School in Uganda. The evening was a huge success and comments from 
the audience have been amazing. The children all performed beautifully, their hard work 
and dedication really shining through. The guest stars, Ben Kerr and Josie McBrine 
were wonderful, as were our amazing school and staff choirs.
Hazel & Willow Maths Session
Hazel Class planned, prepared and taught maths word problems that they had written 
for Willow Class based on the book ‘Aliens Love Underpants’. The collaboration was 
super to see, with both classes gaining from the experience as well as having an 
amazing time!

Mrs Mandy Francis, Admin. Asst.
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LAVINGTON PRE-SCHOOL
This term at Lavington Pre-school, we will be continuing 

the children’s investigations into “things from the past”.  As 
part of this we have been looking at old things such as fossils 

and old photos to give the children a sense of their history and 
the history or our surrounding area.  We have looked at old ICT 

equipment such as televisions and telephones and talked about 
how they have changed; we have made clocks and pocket watches 

and talked about how the past is time gone by.  Some of the children 
brought in fossils and we talked about the difference between a long time ago and a 
short time ago.  It has been a real fun topic which has got us all thinking.   As always, 
if you feel you have something relevant that you would like to share please let us know; 
it is always lovely for the children to have local visitors! 
Last term we talked about the celebration of the Chinese New Year, the year of the 
Monkey, and we have created monkeys and lanterns to decorate the playroom.  We 
are now busy practising for our annual sponsored Easter trike Ride on Thursday 17th 
March, in the playground.  All our children will be looking for sponsorship and we are 
fundraising towards creating a sheltered outdoor area so that the children can have 
access to outdoor play whatever the weather.  So please give generously if you can.  
The Pre-school will also be hosting a cake stall at the DAPS Ladies Night at West 
Lavington Village Hall on Friday 4th March.  
TOP TIP:  Our Top Tip for this month is from Personal, Social and Emotional Development: 
Managing feelings and behaviour 22-36 months “Help children to recognise when their 
actions hurt others.  Be wary of expecting children to say sorry before they have a real 
understanding of what this means”.
We currently have spaces available at our Outstanding Pre-school, if you would like to 
find out more information about us you can visit our website www.lavingtonpreschool.
org.uk or contact our Manager, Becky Gray, on 

(01380) 812551 or Email: info@lavingtonpreschool.org.uk

DELICIOUS HOME 
COOKED

FROZEN MEALS AT 
SENSIBLE PRICES 

(Prices start from £1.00)
 01380 812284, mobile: 07584 090170

Email: acgrew@gmail.com

L L0800 317747
Your local driving instructor

Call Clive today to discover more!
Serving the Lavingtons and surrounding villages and

offering complete driving instruction for all abilities
Call Clive today to discover more!

www.newdriverschools.co.uk 

CHEVERELL MAGNA PARISH COUNCIL REPORT.

Parish Council contact details, Mrs Anita Whittle, Clerk to Cheverell Magna Council, 18 
Southay, Bratton, Westbury, BA13 4RT. Tel 01380 830765 or email parishcouncil@
greatcheverell.org

Don’t forget to take a look at your village website www.greatcheverell.org. 
Cheverell Magna Parish Council
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NEWS FROM HOLY TRINITY 
C OF E  PRIMARY ACADEMY

Children have had a great term, with trips to Southampton, to @
Bristol and to the local church this term. We have also invited 
parents into school to share children’s work for an afternoon – 
the children really enjoy having their parents in school, and love 

preparing their environment to show their work to its very best, and then acting as 
hosts for the visitors. Our youngest children came back into school on the last day of 
term in the evening, for a story and hot chocolate event – they had fun coming to school 
in their pyjamas! 
Fund raising
Our children have, in teams, “Pitched” for one of the 12 stalls available on our 
fundraising afternoon. There are some wonderful ideas that have been carefully planned 
and submitted for this event, and the stalls will include games, competitions, raffles, 
cake sales, biscuit decorating and much more. We are very proud of our children’s 
entrepreneurial spirit and their confidence in taking on these challenges. 

Please see more about our school on our website at www.holy-trinity.co.uk
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BOOKMARK
At our February meeting we discussed two dissimilar novels, 
namely A Spool of Blue Thread by Anne Tyler and Early One 
Morning’ by Virginia Bailey.  Anne Tyler has written a family 
saga of the Whitshank family, beginning with Abby and Red 
and how they fell in love on ‘a beautiful, breezy, yellow and green afternoon’. From 
Red we travel back to his father, Junior, who built his dream house where Abby and 
Red now live. We follow the children, Abby’s difficult son Denny and adopted son 
Stem. There are secrets and stories which throw a different light on many of the family 
relationships. In many ways the Whitshanks are dysfunctional, wanting things which 
when they attain them prove a disappointment. It was we agreed to be a well written-
novel, most enjoyable apart from one member who did not like it. We gave it an overall 
rating of 7. Early One Morning begins in 1943 in Rome as the Jews are rounded up. Two 
women who are strangers lock eyes for a moment and Chiara’s life is altered by taking 
Daniele as her nephew. She saves the boy but the impact on her life lasts for decades. 
Chiara also has to care for a sister with epilepsy and this leads to problems with Daniel 
They escape Rome for their grandparents’ small farm in the country. The novel moves 
forward to 1973 when Chiara is living in Rome, a self-contained woman, to all intents 
content with her life but always in the background is the shadow of Daniele whose 
absence haunts her. This was voted to be a highly recommended book which scored 9.

Wendy Wilshin

Renée Coulson gave us a delightful account 
of her trip to South Sudan. We were shown 
pictures of the teachers, their straw huts, 
the hospital, and the wonderful Christian 

friends she made. She found their prayer meetings very uplifting, and the Fellowship 
very Spiritual. Renée was due to go back in November 2015, but it is unsafe there at 
the moment. We discussed the flower festival at All Saints on Friday 8th July to Sunday 
10th July. There will be a bring and buy on the 8th April to raise money for the flowers.
We also discussed Mothering Sunday, which is on March 6th, when we are delighted to 
give the flowers for The Benefice again.We were so pleased to welcome Wendy Brewer 
to our group. As it was Marriage Week, Pat Strowger led us in prayer for marriage and 
famillies and those who are having a difficult time. 
We shall be supporting the Youth Club again by helping with lunches and teas for the 
Open Gardens at West Lavington Manor in May and June. Our meeting on March 14th 
will be 2.15 p.m. at West Lavington Vicarage, when The Rev. John Cowburn will be 
giving us his Lenten Thoughts. 

Janet Hodges

WEST LAVINGTON TWINNING ASSOCIATION
On 23rd January we had our “Burns Night” event. It was an excellent 
evening with the “Laird of Duck Street” reciting an outstanding “Ode 
to the Haggis”. It is just possible this might become an annual event!!
The next event open to non-members is April Fools Night on, yes 
you guessed it, 1st April at WL Village Hall at 7.30 p.m. A light 

ploughman’s type supper will be served. Entrance will be £5 and there will be the usual 
bar and raffle. To get your name on the list please email 

Michael Page on michaelpage007@btinternet.com or phone 818510.
Further ahead we are planning an Italian evening, again in WL Village hall on May 7th. 
More details nearer the time, but please put the date in your diary.
The next visit of our friends from St Pierre d’Autils is on the weekend of June 17th to 
20th. We now have the initial list of visitors and are planning accommodation. 

Membership of West Lavington Twinning Association is open to residents of West 
Lavington and nearby villages. To join just email our Chairman Malcolm Johnson 
blocker38@hotmail.com and ask for a membership form. Membership fees are under 
£20 per year for a household. We hold many events throughout the year to raise money 
for the bi-annual visit of our French friends but mostly to have fun! Please join!

Michael Page, Secretary (818510)
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 Liz Read maintains that she was press ganged into starting 
a gardening club at Holy Trinity School in Great Cheverell. 
However, the enthusiasm with which she discussed the 
topic School Gardening-why, how and who leads one to 
believe that any  reluctance has long since vanished.

Liz was quite candid about the challenges of school gardening. Not least is how to cope 
with the school holidays. You can get someone to take home the school gerbil but who will 
water the garden ? Also, in most schools the curriculum is so busy that garden club needs 
to be an after school acivity. You need lots of volunteers to help supervise what health and 
safety officials would regard as an enterprise frought with potential risks. And finding a 
space for flower or vegetable beds in school grounds can be a problem. Funding can be an 
issue. Grants are generally available for  the infrastructure, such as building raised beds 
or greenhouses, and also for garden tools. When plants and seeds are needed schools are 
often dependant on fund raising or donations from local garden clubs.
Liz pointed out that the school garden club provides many opportunities for learning. 
Children will learn how to share and co-operate and will have to be patient while they wait for 
things to grow. They will learn where vegetables come from and there will be opportunities 
to teach a little geography during discussions about exotic fruits and vegetables that will 
not grow in our climate. How many seeds,how many rows and how many strawberries 
are questions that involve maths. The weather and its effects on the plants produces a 
platform for Biology, Chemistry and Physics discussions. 
Liz has even got her school garden club involved in the space programme! When the British 
astronaut Tim Peake went into space he took with him 2 kg of rocket seeds. These seeds 
will be sent back to earth  later this year. They will then go to the RHS and will be distributed 
(with seeds which have not been in space) to participating schools, including Holy Trinity. 
The children will follow instructions on how to grow the seeds and what measurements and 
data to record. The results will be collated by scientists and statisticians. Then scientists 
at the RHS and the European Space Agency will interpret the results and publish their 
conclusions. 
Liz described the work of a secondary school near Bath, Writhlington School. Here a 
Physics master got his garden club growing orchids. They make their own equipment for 
controlling the environment and they propagate the orchids. They have won many awards 
at shows and they also sell orchids. Furthermore they have been using their skills to teach 
students in South Africa and Rwanda propagation techniques and how to conserve their 
native orchid species.
It was a very interesting evening.  Questions from the audience about how we as gardeners 
can help will no doubt result in more local co-operation with the school garden club.
The next  meeting  is on Tuesday, 8 March.  We are pleased to welcome back  Ray 
Broughton. This year his topical tips and new ideas will be about vegetable growing. His 
talk is entitled ‘Vegetable growing for the domestic gardener’. Meet at 7.15pm for 7.30pm at 
Great Cheverell Village Hall.  New members are always welcome. For non-members there 
will be a charge of £2 for the meeting.Or
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WORTON AND CHEVERELL F.C.
‘The Badgers’

Boys and Girls welcome.
Come along on a Friday evening to see if you like it.

‘Badger Cubs’ – Reception + Year 1/2/3 (Under 6/7/8s)
Mark Goddard 07974 723008  

Training Friday 5.30pm Lavington School Sports Hall (indoors)

Under 9s 
Dave Kiddle 07843 678781

Training Friday 6 to 7 pm at Northbrook / Market Lavington 

Under 10s  - More Players wanted….contact:
 Andy Duckett 07970-028330

Neil Black – 07769 261 750 (chairman)
Or 

Vicky Goddard 07966 247291 (secretary)
Affiliated to the Wiltshire County Football Association

Members of the Mid-Wilts Youth & Minor and South Wilts Youth & Minor Leagues

Steve Dagnall (Everton Supporter) 01380-72796
http://www.pitchero.com/clubs/wortonandcheverellfc/

Team contact details:
Reception Year (tasters) + Under 6 / 7s / 8’s: Mark – 01380-813160/07974-723008. 
Under 9s - Dave 07843-678781  . U10s – Andy Duckett 07970-028330   
U-12: Stuart 07756-540864;  U-13: Jake 07741-306303;  U-15: Neil 01380-818193

Will Ford - Thatcher
From repairs to complete re-thatch

Traditional Craftsmanship
Long Straw, Combed Wheat Reed

Free Estimates and Advice

Mob: 0777 998 3888
willfordthatching@hotmail.co.uk

PICTURE FRAMING
Cheaper than the Highstreet!

I provide a professional service with
top quality materials.

Visit my Studio in West Lavington
for free advice and quote.

Call Clare on: 01380 818857or 07957870000
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TURNERS OF ERLESTOKE
Repairs, Servicing & MOT Testing for all makes of cars

NEW & USED CAR SALES
Mon Fri:  8:30 - 5:30
Sat:          9:00 - 4:00Tel. 01380 830268

www.turnersskoda.com 

MARCH AT TRINITY CHURCH IN THE COMMUNITY HALL
Market Lavington

6th	 10.30 am Family Worship Mothering Sunday	 Rev Gary Gotham
13th	 11.00am United Service	 St Barnabas Church, Easterton
20th	 Palm Sunday 10.30 am 	 Douglas Colborne
27th	 10.30 am Easter Communion 	 Rev Gary Gotham

St.Arbucks Opening Hours (01380 816145)
Monday 1.30 pm – 4.30 pm	 Tuesday 10 am – 4.30 pm
Wednesday 10 am – 4.30 pm	 Thursday CLOSED
Friday 10 am – 5 pm		  Saturday 9.30 am – 12.30 pm
Toasted sandwiches, filled rolls. Cake and coffee. Hot drinks and ice cream. 
Free Wi-Fi now available. 
Casual Cuppa – Friday 5th February 10.30 am to noon. Drop- in for coffee and company.
Tots on Tuesdays – if you care for a baby, new-born to 18 months, drop into St.Arbucks 
on any Tuesday morning to meet others for a friendly chat and cup of coffee.
The Food Cave for 13 – 17 year olds 
Open every Tuesday 4.30 – 6.30 pm for young people to socialise and hang out. Prices 
are subsidized. Run for and by local young people.  Free WIFI available. Now looking for 
Year 10’s to take over from current volunteers after Easter.

Supporting Fairtrade Fortnight February 29th – 13th March
Sit down for breakfast, stand up for farmers! 29 February - 13 March
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BENEFICE 200 CLUB
The February prizes were drawn on Valentine’s Day by 5 year old Arthur Caldwell at All 
Saints’ church celebrating his Baptism which was held at the Breakfast Church service.  
Arthur drew Ian Kyte’s ticket for 1st prize of £40 and Peter Wells  ticket for 2nd prize of 
£20. Congratulations to all three.
 

Bonnie Matters    Organiser

BAPTISM
Arthur Gabriel CALDWELL was baptised 
at All Saints’ Church, West Lavington by 
Rev James Campbell on 14th February 

2016.

WEDDINGS
The marriage of Paul and Claire BULSON 
was blessed at St Mary’s Church, Market 
Lavington on 13th February 2016

FUNERALS
	 Mrs Nancy COOPER of Market 
Lavington, died on 24th December 
2015, aged 84 years. Her funeral after 
cremation was held at St Mary’s Church, 
Market Lavington on 21st January 2016.

	 Dr John Pilkington CLAYTON of 
Market Lavington, died on 6th January 
2016 aged 94 years. His funeral and 
burial at St Mary’s Church, Market 
Lavington was on 22nd January 2016.

	The ashes of Mrs Joan Mary 
BURCHELL, who died on 21st August 
2015, aged 90 years were buried at All 
Saints’ Churchyard, West Lavington on 
22nd January 2016.

	Jean Elizabeth PAYNE of Great 
Cheverell, died on 2nd February 2016 
aged 87 years. Her funeral and burial at 
St Peter’s Church Great Cheverell took 
place on 12th February 2016.
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EBENEZER BAPTIST CHURCH 
Hope Reborn

When we say, ‘I hope so’ we often mean, ‘I’d quite like something to happen, but can’t 
be sure it will.’ Like our favourite football team winning the FA Cup, or getting that dream 
job, or whatever. Hope is a fragile thing in an uncertain world where we never really 
know what’s around the corner. But a fragile hope that things are going to turn out well 
is better than no hope at all, I suppose. 
Easter is all about hope destroyed and reborn. Jesus’ followers were full of hope that he 
was the long-expected Messiah who was going to put the world to rights. The Saviour 
of the world, even. But it didn’t seem to work out quite like that. Jesus was rejected by 
the religious authorities, put through a mockery of a trial and condemned to be crucified 
on the first Good Friday. Some Saviour. Couldn’t even save himself from the suffering 
and indignity of public execution. Jesus’ followers dutifully buried their Master and 
thought that was that. All their grand hopes of a new and better world were gone. 
They were wrong, however. On the first Easter Sunday morning Jesus’ followers were 
amazed to discover that his tomb was empty and the body was nowhere to be seen. 
Later that day he appeared to them. Jesus had risen from the dead. At first they couldn’t 
quite believe their eyes, but it was him alright. The same Jesus who had been crucified 
was alive. The hearts of his followers burned with hope once more. 
Jesus explained that it was by his death on the cross and resurrection from the dead 
that he had broken the power of sin and death. Now those who believe in him may be 
forgiven and restored to a right relationship with God. The power of God that raised 
Jesus from the dead will also raise his people to everlasting life and glory. 
That’s the Christian hope. It is rooted not in an optimistic feeling that things are going 
to work out for the best, but in what God did in Christ on that first Easter Weekend. The 
believer has a sure and certain hope in the living Lord Jesus. 
 
Best wishes for Easter,

Pastor: Guy Davies 
www.providence-ebenezer.org.uk

Easter Services 
 
Good Friday 10.30am: ‘Why the Cross?’  
Easter Sunday morning 11am: ‘Jesus is risen – so what?’ 
Time for Tea Plus Easter Special
Sunday  27th March, 4.30pm: ‘A living hope’ 
Join us at the Chapel for Sunday Tea, followed by a half hour service. 
All welcome!
Coffee Morning
Join us for a cuppa and a chat, 1st Saturday of the month, 10am-12 noon.  

MAGAZINE DATES
PLEASE NOTE  - DATE FOR HANDING IN COPY IS 

ALWAYS THE 20TH 
Copy for APRIL to reach Jim Hodges by MARCH 20th

at Cliffe Farm Cottage, 23 Stibb Hill, West Lavington SN10 4LQ
Copy by e-mail should be sent to: hjhodges2011@btinternet.com 

STEPH. HONEYCHURCH
Cakes, Breads, Patisserie

Lunches, Buffets, Freezer Meals
Fine handmade foods for all occasions

Townsend Garden Centre, 
Devizes SN10 2BB

Tel 01980 630573 Mobile 0794 4092484

Bed & Breakfast
Brookfields, Duck Street

West Lavington
Tel. 01380 813092

Mobile 07973 385336 
bomileshobbs@btinternet.com

Home Boarding for Dogs
Home from Home boarding for your dog(s) 

whilst you holiday/in hospital/moving house.
Your dog will live with us as part of our family.  

Caring animal lovers.
Very large safe garden and lots of country walks.

Licensed by Wiltshire Council.
Fully insured.

Please ring for leaflet.
01380 816919  

e-mail T15SUS@aol.com

 
 

RAY BRUCE CARPETS
OFFERING A SUPPLY AND FIT SERVICE,
CHOOSING IN THE COMFORT OF YOUR 

OWN HOME. 
I HAVE 40 YRS EXPERIENCE.

01380 813869
07813 192557

EXERCISE CLASSES 
Market Lavington 

Mon	
  6.45-­‐7.45pm	
  Green	
  Dragon	
  
Weds	
  10-­‐11am	
  Green	
  Dragon	
  
Friday	
  10-­‐11am	
  The	
  Old	
  School	
  

Devizes 
Mon	
  10-­‐11am	
  Wyvern	
  Club	
  
	
  Claire:	
  01380	
  812483	
  
claire@clairelilley.com	
  

Newspapers and Magazines
Delivered daily

Littleton Panell and West Lavington
Ring Heather on 812157
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Carina Palmer
BVSc MRCVS

Eastcott Farm
Eastcott, Devizes

Wiltshire SN10 4PJ
01380 813202

Opening Hours
Monday & Tuesday 9am - 1pm  2 - 6pm
Wednesday	     9am - 1pm
Thursday & Friday  9am - 1pm  2 - 6pm
Saturday 	     9am - 12 noon

Consultations by appointment only
24 hr Emergency Service

North Cornwall
Sleeps upto 7, Fully Equipped cottage

Large Garden & Parking
HOLIDAYS & SHORT BREAKS

Tel 01380 813092
bomileshobbs@btinternet.com

www.helemillcottage.co.uk

French Polishing, Repairs
Traditional Finishes

Paint Finishes
Site Work (floors, staircases, panelling)

Antique Restoration  
All types of work undertaken

For a friendly, professional service. contact 
Tim Perrett on:

Home 01380 813788; Mobile 07884061264
E-Mail timjperrett@hotmail.com

The Bell Inn
Great Cheverell

Excellent home cooked food in a friendly 
atmosphere.

Full menu served every day
Traditional Roasts on Sundays

Open Log Fire
3 B&B Rooms, 4****

“WEDNESDAY SIZZLE STEAK NIGHT”
BUY ONE GET ONE FREE!

Get two 8oz peppered Rump Steaks cooked the way 
you like it with fries, tomato & onion rings served on 

a hot sizzling platter
FOR ONLY £15.95

Call to book on: 01380 813277

HAVE YOU THOUGHT 
OF STARTING YOUR 

FAMILY TREE?
Lyn Dyson & BeckyWells 

Genealogy Services
Expert help available for all 

family history research.  Affordable fees
1 Dauntsey Court, West Lavington

Tel 01380 813943 
www.dwgenealogyservices.com

DWR SERVICES
All Plumbing work – Bathroom 

Refurbishment etc.
Other general maintenance 

work carried out
01380 813279 or 07855 300935

Serving the local community since 1988

Providing a choice of 
funerals and memorials 
to suit all budgets.

For details of your local 
branch or to arrange a 
home visit please call

01380 723883

Here for you, 
whenever you 

need us,
24 hours a day.

www.johnstuartfunerals.co.uk

01380 729459

STRUGGLING TO GET TO WORK?
If you or someone you know is over 16 and cannot access a job because of transport problems 
then the Wiltshire Wheels to Work scheme may be able to help.
Wiltshire Wheels to Work is a scheme which provides 50cc scooters, rider training and equipment 
on a short-term, not-for-profit basis to local people who would otherwise be unable to access 
work or work-based learning in Wiltshire.

The scheme is run by local communities’ charity Community First. 
For more information about the Wheels to Work scheme please visit www.communityfirst.org.uk/
Wheels-to-work.htm or call (01380) 722475 and ask for Liam Tatton-Bennett or Sheila Martin.

WESTVIEW PLUMBING

Domestic Plumbing - Plastering - Tiling
Bathroom & Kitchen Fitting

FRIENDLY, LOCAL AND EXPERIENCED
Jim Baker 07710 961335

01380 738245

Bridal Hair
Dressing Long Hair

for wedings, balls 
& special occaisions

Great Cheverell
Telephone: 01380 813356

15 - 19 High Street, 
West Lavington

Tel. 01380 816581
Open 7 Days a week from 6:00am to 9:00pm

Wide range of services - Lotto, Paypoint, Fresh Local Fruit and 
Vegetables, Newspapers - and fantastic offers

“Don’t Shiver – We Deliver!”

Seasoned Hard Wood Logs
Loads available

Call James 850312 or 
07970781828

Technology Help 
and Support 

Tel 07515 360820

•	Home and Small Business IT Advice and Support
•	Networking with secure, reliable storage for 

photos, multimedia and personal data
•	Apple and Windows Specialist 

(25 Years Experience)
•	 iPhone, iPad, Mac/Macbook repairs

ABC AIRPORT SERVICES
Taxi Transfers to all Airports

Ferry Ports
Long Distance Meetings

01380 816648
07738 195805

garymac2@sky.com  
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DAY LEWIS PHARMACY
The Country Pharmacy
Market Lavington

Open 9:00 am to 1:00 pm 
& 2:00 pm to 6:00 pm weekdays

Half Day Saturday, Close 12:00 noon

Tel. 01380 813395

DOMESTIC APPLIANCE ENGINEER
WASHING MACHINE/COOKERS/DRIERS

SERVICE & REPAIRS
TEL: 01380 723279

MOBILE: 07970 117023

TONY PARSONSM.EDWARDS BRICKWORK LTD
New Build, Commercial Extensions
Patios,Garden Walls

13 Riverside Park
Upavon SN9 6DS
01980 630019
MOBILE 07977 316193

ROSE & CROWN
Tilshead

Warmest Welcome in Wiltshire
Freshly cooked Food

Available Seven days a week
Including Lunchtimes

And every evening except Sunday evening

01980 621062

Get fit with 
Shape Up  

07880 439394
www.shape-up.me.uk
info@shape-up.me.uk

Feeling lethargic?

Struggling to lose those extra pounds?
Sign up today for one-to-one training sessions and receive 

expert advice and effective results

Adam Freeman
Personal Fitness Trainer

If you want someone local who can discuss 
your ideas, draw your plans and assist with 
Planning & Building Regulations approval.

Drop me an email or give me a call
martin@martin-carroll.co.uk

office: 01380 818337 mobile: 07971 865661

Martin Carroll
Architectural Services

Domestic & Commercial 
Cleaning & Ironing Service

Good, honest and flexible 
cleaning services for Devizes 

and the surrounding area.
Rates start as low as £12/ph

For a quote call 01380 818388 or
email: info@funkyrabbitcleaning.co.uk

www.funkyrabbitcleaning.co.uk

D & D COXHEAD
Dairy & Stores

Milk deliveries, mobile shop tours West 
Lavington and Cheverells Daily.

Littleton Panel      Tel. 01380 812314

Lindsey Wylie MInstChP
CHIROPODIST

EXPERIENCED, PROFESSIONAL 
FOOT CARE

West Lavington  Tel. 01380 818841


